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Culcairn & District Newsletter 
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Pam and Mark Leov met when they were both working in Broken Hill in 
1985. Pam was fresh out of university and Mark had been in Australia for a 
year after moving from New Zealand. During their time in Broken Hill Mark 
worked as a mechanic on Nekarbo Station with’ Broken Hill Hire and 
Engineering’ and leased the workshop at ‘ Kees Hill Motors’. Pam taught at 
Broken Hill High School and then at the School of the Air. After marrying in 
1988 they continued to work and live in Broken Hill until moving to reside in 
Culcairn at the beginning of 1990.  
Mark worked as a mechanic for ‘Jacob Toyota’ at Henty for nine years and 
did road service for 10 years. He built his own workshop ‘ Fitzies Culcairn’ in 
Railway Parade opening in early 1999.  It was hard work and long hours to 
gradually build up workshop clientele and many loyal customers remained 
with Fitzies throughout the years. With the progression of his Parkinson’s 
and other health issues Mark closed the workshop at the end of 2023. He 

will always be indebted to ‘Biti Motors’ and Malcolm Lee for the encouragement, advice and help they 
gave him during his time at Fitzies. The business was purchased by Joe and Roxanne Keys in 2024 
and Mark is very pleased to see it is once again a thriving workshop. 
The town is incredibly grateful for the employment opportunities Fitzies created. Many young people 
received their apprenticeships through Mark’s business, their son being one of them. They were 
offered fantastic training and developed great friendships thanks to Mark. 
Pam began teaching at Culcairn Public School in January 1990 and has remained there ever since. 
She states that it is a fantastic country school with an amazing staff. Her enjoyment of teaching 
continues as she celebrates 40 years in the teaching service in 2025. Pam has been lucky to have 
worked with fabulous Principals, who have been flexible, caring and compassionate to staff, students 
and families. All four of the Leov children attended Culcairn Public School and then Billabong High 
School before moving into their respective careers. In 2024 they became “empty nesters” with all four 
children living away from Culcairn. 
They will be forever grateful to the Culcairn community for their guidance, acceptance and support of 
all members of the Leov family as they continue to live and work here. Mark and Pam said Culcairn 
has been an awesome place to raise a family, build a business and a home and they look forward to 
many happy years to come.  
We have a lot to thank Pam and Mark for and we wish them well for the future.     By Sharon Wonson  

C������� P����� S����� 
We have had a busy start to 2025. Our School Captains elected for 2025 are Ida Howard and Henry 
Kahler, Vice Captains are Kayla Schultz, Maia Bryant, Hudson Phillips and Jacob Lindley, who led their 
first assembly February 20. SRC class representatives were elected for Semester 1.  

Our Swimming Carnival was held Thursday 13 
February.  All students did their best and as 
always, behaviour was commendable.  
Congratulations to our Age Champions and to 
Hovell who won the day. 
 

Senior Boys – Byron Condon Senior Girls – Pippa Schwass 
11 Yrs Boys – Hudson Phillips 11 Yrs Girls – Morrigan Glasson 
Junior Boys – Angus Bedggood Junior Girls – Dolcie Phillips 
14 of our students continued on to compete in the Southern Riverina PSSA swimming carnival. 
 

Our new Kinders are settling in well and had a wonderful 
time participating in a hockey clinic this week along with 
Yeaers 1/2, 3/4 and 5/6, Fun was had by all. 
Our School Assemblies are held fortnightly on Thursdays at 

2.10 pm. Family and friends are all welcome to come along 

to learn about our school and enjoy our presentations and class items. 
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Next deadline—12pm Mon 7th April 2025 

Folding Date—Fri 11th April 2025 at 1pm 
Delivery Date—Wed 16th April 2025 

We prefer articles and advertising to be emailed 
to: culcairnoasis@outlook.com or phone 02 6029 
8291 for more information. 

Please note this publica�on is available online at 

www.culcairn.nsw.au 

www.greaterhume.nsw.gov.au 
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1957 Jaycees President Alan Wilson  
 
YEAR HIGHLIGHTS 
 6TH February 6.30 am – a working bee at the 

CWA Community Baby Health Centre, 
supposed to be planting lawn, but what grew 
best were watermelons from the seeds of 
melons we had for morning lunch. 

 Held seminar at Church of England Hall with 
Wagga Jaycee Wal Fife as guest speaker. 

 Don Lowe won the area public speaking 
contest. 

 Organised dances and sold sheep manure in 
Albury to aid FAR WEST SCHEME 

 Formed committee to investigate condition of 
cemetery. 

 BITI PEST CONTROL – While conducting a 
working bee cleaning up the Jubilee Park, 
several members were stung by wasps, so 
Bruno was called in, Equipment used – several 
car engines revving hard and 1 Double 
Barrelled Shot Gun (at point blank range)- 
RESULT – a lot of very angry wasps. 

 Members playing monopoly at Leon Schoff’s 
home till roosters crowed.  

 
CWA  -  COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTRE  
The recently built Community Health Centre in 
McBean Street required landscaping. 
Also being the headquarters of the Country 
Women’s Association (CWA), they asked if the 
new Junior Chamber of Commerce would like to 
help beautify the centre. 
We accepted and in one day prepared and 
planted buffalo lawn and shrubs. 
As a gesture of kindness, the CWA ladies 
provided morning tea and watermelon on this very 
hot February day. 
The boys were a bit careless with the pips and 
what grew the best was a crop of watermelons 
out the front for all to see and help themselves 
too. 
 
JUBILEE PARK 
The park established around 1910 was the home 
of the town’s swimming pool in the Billabong 
Creek. 
The family picnic area had become overgrown 
with shrubbery, elm tree suckers and fallen 
timber. 
As our first major community project led by Jack 
McLeish, Jaycees arrived with trucks, gear, and 
brawn.  In one day, we removed twelve truckloads 
of not required material, almost down to water 
level of the Billabong. 
Following this day we installed a free covered gas 
barbeque, tables, and seating. Much jostling and 
comradery set the chapter on the road to 
success.  

I� Y��� G���
� 
A very hot, dry summer, we are now officially in 
autumn, but we can expect to stay hot for a 
while longer, even though the days are shorter. 
While soil temps stay warm we can plant a few 
more lettuce for salads.  
We are mainly looking to finish harvesting summer 
vegies, tomatoes, beans, zucchini, cucumbers etc. 
Rock melons and watermelons are doing well and 
pumpkins maturing nicely. Keep up the water!  
Seedlings of broccoli, cabbage, cauliflower, 
brussels sprouts can be planted now and seed of 
carrot, beetroot. Parsnip as well as broad beans 
and peas can be sown too. Green tomatoes, chilli, 
beans, zucchini will make good pickles as the 
season finishes. 
Spend some time tidying up your summer garden, 
weed, mulch, and prepare it for an overwinter rest. 
Pears and apples are in season. ”Gala" are in 
store as a new season variety now. Later maturing 
is the "Pink Lady". "Golden Delicious" is in season 
now through winter and spring. Great for cooking 
as they don't fall apart. Apple Pies, crumbles, and 
cakes are delicious uses for these fruits. Pear 
Relish is yummy too! 
Figs are almost finished. I have jammed, dried, 
and made chutney. There was great excitement 
when I found a "Black Genoa" fig tree growing 
wild in a back paddock tree row. An amazing 
eating fig and the birds had missed it!! These figs 
are selling in supermarkets and fruit shops for 
$2.99-$3.50 each. 
Roses-They should give us some autumn blooms 
if you have dead headed, watered, and 
fertilized since Christmas. Flowers last longer 
when the heat is less intense. 
Dahlias - are now re flowering after being blasted 
by hot days in January. 
Vincas - are amazing little annuals. They love the 
hot, dry days and will keep flowering until the 
frosts hit them. Well worth growing. 
Sweet Peas - Don't forget to plant them on St 
Patrick's Day for lots of lovely blooms in spring. 
Start planning now for your Spring Bulb Show. 
Bulbs will be for sale now. 
Keep on watering, one day it will rain and surprise 
us! Enjoy your time in the garden, Margaret 
Pumpa 
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Recently the Hume Bank was 
offering grants to community 
groups in our area. So, I 
jumped on board, on behalf 
of The Oasis Team, and 
applied for a grant. 
We were very lucky to 
receive $500 from the Hume 
Bank. We are not quite sure 
exactly what we will do with 
the funds as yet, as it is still 
being discussed and 
planned.  Perhaps some form 
of gardening to brighten the 
shopping are in Balfour 
Street? We will keep you 
informed.  The Oasis Team is 
extremely grateful to the 
Hume Bank for its generosity 
and assistance to help the 
community of Culcairn 
improve. 
By Sharon Wonson 

C������� S��# N
#� 
Culcairn Show Society has begun planning for the 2025 Culcairn Show to be held on the Saturday of 
the October Long Weekend, 4th October. 
There will be several committee meetings during the year commencing with the annual meeting to be 
held this month of March. We normally meet in March, April, May, August and September, often on the 
third Monday, at the Culcairn Show Sports Ground Hoy Pavilion. 
If you would like more information as the year goes on the committee proposes to report to our 
community with articles in ‘Oasis’.  
If wishing to become a member of the committee or wish to assist in setting up for the show and / or 
on show day the present secretary is willing to take your details, be in contact and give further 
information that you seek. Please contact the secretary on 02 6029 8683 and leave a message with 
your name and contact details. 
The show also has a facebook page and website which are continually updated, particularly closer to 
the show.  The schedule for the show is also available in paper form from various locations in town in 
the weeks prior to the show as well as on the Greater Hume and community websites. 
The 2025 show will have activities in sheep shearing, animal nursery, horse events, sideshows, 
exhibits of flowers, cooking, sewing, produce such as eggs, veggies, fruit, jams and jellies and 
hopefully entertainment during the day. We hope to see you there on show day.  
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How often do you think about your heart? This vital organ works continuously, ensuring blood flows 
throughout your body, yet it is often overlooked until a problem arises. Murrumbidgee Primary Health 
Network (MPHN) Chair and local GP Dr Jodi Culbert is encouraging residents to take charge of their 
heart health by booking a heart health check and embracing a healthier lifestyle. “Heart disease can 
often go unnoticed until it’s too late, which is why regular checks with your GP are so important,” Dr 
Culbert said.  “By understanding your risks and making small, positive changes, you can make a 
difference to your long-term health.” 
For those living in the Murrumbidgee region, the importance of heart health is even greater. The latest 
data shows that coronary heart disease is the leading cause of death in the Murrumbidgee. Heart 
health checks are simple, quick, and non-invasive. They assess key risk factors like blood pressure, 
cholesterol levels, and lifestyle habits, offering tailored advice to help protect your heart. 
While heart disease is one of the leading causes of death in Australia, many of its risks, such as 
smoking, poor diet, high blood pressure, and lack of exercise, are preventable. Adopting heart-friendly 
habits can make a significant impact. 
“Including more fresh fruits, vegetables, and whole grains in your meals, and aiming for 30 minutes of 
physical activity most days, are small steps with big benefits,” Dr Culbert said.  “It’s about creating 
routines that work for you, which become healthy habits and bring lasting improvements to your health.” 
MPHN CEO Stewart Gordon is also encouraging the community to act. 
“We’re encouraging everyone in the Murrumbidgee region to book a heart health check and consider 
how healthy eating and regular exercise can improve their heart health,” Mr Gordon said. “Together, 
these steps can help reduce the risk of heart disease and support a healthier, more fulfilling life.” 
For more information, visit heartresearch.com.au 

C������� G���
� C��� 
The Garden Club's 1st meeting of the 
year was held at the Culcairn Hotel in the 
lovely room across the hall from the 
dining room called (I kid you 
not)  'Morgan's Schlupfwinkel’. Google it! 
We had lots of new faces as well as 
familiar ones and we all had a good time. 
Our March meeting will be at a member's 
garden. We will be gathering at the 
Culcairn Post Office at 1:30pm on the 9th 
of March before we go to their garden as 
a group for 2pm.  
If you'd like to come along, bring a plate 
of something to share for afternoon tea. 
Tea and coffee will be provided by the 
club. If you have some flowers in your 
garden you are proud of, bring one along 
and enter our cut flower competition. We 
also have a raffle with 2 chances to win a 
prize. Hope to see you there.  
For more information, email 
culcairngardenclub@gmail.com or contact 
our president Ruth Scheetz on 0428 298 
581 or our secretary Robyn Stanley on 
0429 670 - our full programme for 
the year (subject to change) is 
available at https://sites.google.com/view/
culcairngardenclub/  



  ISSN  1832-7028 (Print)    ISSN 2652-1318 (Online)                                     730 FREE COPIES PRINTED  
Culcairn Oasis                                          5                                  March 2025 

 



  ISSN  1832-7028 (Print)    ISSN 2652-1318 (Online)                                     730 FREE COPIES PRINTED  
Culcairn Oasis                                          6                                  March 2025 

 

H
���-C������� P����� 
Henty-Culcairn Probus met at Culcairn 
Wednesday 12th February 2025. Our President 
Warren welcomed us all and visitors too. 
 
Our new member is Fiona Sanderson. Fiona is a 
new resident to Henty and her family members 
Sapper and Wendy Sutherland came to visit. Alan 
and Marjorie Rayner were also guests. 
 
Fiona was our five-minute speaker, and she spoke 
of her mother Helen Emily Sutherland, who 
mothered nine children and founded the Murray 
Grey breed of cattle.  We were told the Murray 
Grey Society started in 1962. Helen Emily 
Sutherland did not drive a car but rode a horse 
and knew animals by sight and their pedigrees 
too. Warren presented our Probus pen as a thank 
you for a most interesting talk. 
 
We have sung “Kookaburra sitting on the old gum 
tree” as a round, and after a demonstration by 
Steve and Herb, we are sounding pretty good. 
 
Our main speaker was Alan Rayner. He told of his 
family history investigations and the hazardous 
journey of folks to Australia. Some had come after 
the English cotton industry collapsed, some 
because of potato famine in Ireland and some due 
to Scottish landlords evicting tenants, some due to 
religious persecution in Europe, and then gold 
was found in Australia. 
 
Alan told of tent makers and people with multiple 
children living in carpet floored tents to hunt for 
gold. Alan's father purchased Myrtleford bakery 
where he worked for thirty years. Joan Pitson 
thanked Alan for sharing his family history and 
presented him with our Probus pen. 
 
On Wednesday 12th March we will have our 
Annual General Meeting at Walla Walla Lutheran 
church hall. 9.30 for a 10.00 am start. 
There will be picnic lunch available for purchase. 
Membership costs seem set to rise to cover 
increase in hall hire. 
 
This will be my last newsletter for Probus. After 
three years of writing, it is time for a new person to 
write about Probus. Thank you to all my helpers 
and readers. 
 
I have been asked to consider a new challenge 
within Probus, so elections at AGM will see what 
happens.  
 
And yes there will be another beanie competition 
with a nursery rhyme theme as well as just 
beanies. June 10th is the date for opening 
evening. Yvonne will be happy to have all 
donations. With best wishes to all, Helen Squires. 

Albury Wodonga Pest 
Control 

 

Andrew & Michelle Fagan 
For all your Pest Control needs: 

 

Termite Inspections and Treatments, Pre 
Purchase Inspections, Thermal Camera, 

General Pests, Rodents, Cockroaches and the 
list goes on…….. 

Give us a call and I am sure we can help. 
Office: 60296128 or Andrew: 0412 774450 

The Coach Station 
Railway Parade 

C������� B�#���4 C��� 
We would like to introduce you all to our 
new Bar Manager Daniel. You will start 
to see Daniel around the Club a little bit 

more over the next couple of weeks. So come on 
down and introduce yourselves to him, he would 
love to meet you. 
The pennant bowls are in full stead now. There is 
usually a game on at the club on a Saturday 
afternoon so pop on down a watch some very 
talented bowlers strutting their stuff. We also have 
the Riverina Travelling Bowlers will be coming 
down to our club on Sunday the 16th of March for 
some fun, great bowls and a BBQ lunch.  If you 
would like to learn how to play bowls or even if 
you want to be a part of a great day out, call Sue 
(0408613123) and put your name down.  
Everyone is welcome. Euchre is here every 
Wednesday from 1pm its only $2 to play. 
Experienced and learners all welcome. 
Golden Bowl Raffle—Our club is selling 300 
tickets @ $100 per ticket to raise money for a new 
community bus. We will be giving away $10 000 
to our winner and other cash prizes amounting to 
$5000 will also be won. Your ticket entitles you to 
a lunch for 2 and on open bar, beer wine and 
softdrink, form 12pm to 4 pm on our draw day. If 
anyone is interested in purchasing a ticket this 
can be done at the bar.  
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Hume Bank Grant Supports Local Groups in Culcairn 
Community organisations play a vital role in making Culcairn a better place to live, and securing 
funding is often one of their biggest challenges. That’s why it was welcome news when Hume Bank 
launched a $10,000 grant fund last year, dedicated solely to supporting local clubs and associations. 
After receiving a strong response from groups across Culcairn, Hume Bank selected ten recipients: 
 
— Culcairn Cricket Club — Culcairn Community Development Committee 

— Culcairn & District Pony Club — Culcairn LHAC 

— Culcairn Lions Football Netball Club — Culcairn Oasis 

— Culcairn Public School P&C — Culcairn Show Society 

— Culcairn Station House Museum — Culcairn Tennis Club 

 
These groups all contribute to the fabric of our town—whether through sport, education, events, health, 
or heritage. This funding will assist them in continuing their work and strengthening their role in the 
community. 
 
Of course, not every group that applied was successful this time. However, there are always future 
opportunities. Hume Bank’s Community Partnership Program provides ongoing support for 
community initiatives, and the application process is straightforward. The bank reviews applications 
every month, so clubs and associations can apply at any time. 
For organisations that missed out—or for those who haven’t applied before—it’s worth considering a 
submission in the next round. The more local groups apply, the more likely it is that grant 
programs like this will continue for Culcairn in the future. 
 
For more details on Hume Bank’s community support programs and how to apply, visit: 

� humebank.com.au/community/community-partnership-program 
 
Congratulations to the successful applicants, and thanks to Hume Bank for supporting Culcairn. 
Culcairn Community Development Committee 
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CULCAIRN HOTEL 

02 6029 8501 

BISTRO OPEN 7 DAYS  

LUNCH 12-2PM 

DINNER 6-8.30PM 

DAILY SPECIALS - BOOKINGS PREFERRED 

1ST AND 3RD THURSDAY OF THE MONTH 

PUB TRIVIA. STARTS AT 7PM,  

TABLES OF 6 MAX 

$5.00 PER PERSON 

POOL COMP - EVERY SATURDAY 
NAMES BY 4PM FOR 4.30PM START. 

BEER GARDEN, FOUNTAIN, KIDS 
PLAYDROUND AND AN AVAIRY FOR THE 

KIDS TO GET CLOSE TO NATURE. 

OVER THE COUNTER BOTTLESHOP WITH 
FORTNIGHTLY SPECIALS (SEE FLYER) 

ACCOMODATION – BUDGET ROOMS FROM 

$60 AND QUEEN ROOMS FROM $90 
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Mon & Thurs – Call 0473 800 544 

Tues, Wed, Fri, Sat & Sun– 9am – 1pm 
We are now an Elgas distributor, and stock  

3.5kg, 8.5kg, 15kg Forklift & 45kg! 
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Plumbers, Drainers & Gasfitters | Bobcats, Excavators & Tippers 

Farm Water Supply - Reticulation, Troughs, Tanks & Solar Pumps 

Septic Systems | Septic & Trade Waste Pumping 

Sand & Gravel Cartage | Water Cart | Grader Hire 

If you want to dig it, pipe it, pump it or fix it – we can do it! 

M: 0403 191 780   |   www.blueysplumbin.com.au   |  NSW Lic #210558C 
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